College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee

April 25, 2003

Revised
Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Robin Wright, Summer Silvieus, Leslie Schiff, Stu Goldstein, Pete Snustad, Anne Pusey, John Anderson, Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the April 11 meeting were approved. 

Announcements

1.  John Anderson distributed copies of a SCEP grade analysis titled “SCEP Grading Distribution Report by academic group and by subject”.  The front of the sheet provided information about the various Twin Cities colleges and the back provided information for Biochemistry; Biology; Ecology, Evolution and Behavior; Genetics, Cell Biology and Development; and Plant Biology.   Leslie Schiff noted that information on Microbiology and Neurosciences was missing.  John Anderson replied that was because those departments are in the Medical School and not CBS.  Leslie reminded the group that we are dealing with educational issues in the EPC and both Micro and Neurosciences are important units in this endeavor.  John agreed and offered to extract information for both departments.  These reports provide average GPAs and percent A’s for classes at the 1xxx-5xxx levels.  John noted that while many units apparently are giving a higher percentage of A’s at all levels, we are in line with IT.  

Pete stated that while other units have grade inflation, CBS is tough.  He said that one of the reasons for this is a set of guidelines that John distributed several years ago on what John considers to be the appropriate grade distribution for undergraduate courses.  Pete stated that he tries to abide by those guidelines.  He also noted that CBS students have higher potential than those of most other units (based on admission standards) so maybe we are putting our students at a disadvantage.  John added that there is a disclaimer for these data.  Courses with fewer than 10 enrolled students are not displayed.  Pete stated that SCEP should give us grading guidelines.  Summer Silvieus asked if there have been student complaints about lower grades in CBS?  If students aren’t complaining, they must be happy.  Anne Pusey reported that since she has been at the University she has not heard any discussion on grading.  It would be quite helpful to have that dialog especially with all of the new faculty on board.  Janet Schottel agreed that it is certainly appropriate for the departments to discuss grading but it should also be discussed at the college level.  Janet suggested that Robin draft a document to get the discussion rolling.  Anne noted that grad school fellowships always have minimum GPAs that are acceptable.  She wondered if some of our students are being disadvantaged by our relatively lower grades.  Leslie replied that she thinks our good students do well.  Stu agreed and stated that the variability of grading at different institutions (and within institutions) is compensated for by such exams as the GRE and MCAT.

2.  John reported that as of Friday, April 25, 298 freshmen have been admitted to CBS.  While our goal is 320 students, we usually shoot for a slightly higher number since some of these people will decide to go elsewhere.

3.  Janet reminded the group that our last meeting of the semester will be held May 9 in 239 Gortner (St. Paul campus).  For the first 45 minutes we will meet jointly with the department heads (including Ashley Haase and Tim Ebner).  In preparation for this meeting Janet had prepared an EPC progress report of items that have been completed, those that are in progress, and those for future discussion.  She asked members to read the lists and amend them with any suggestions.  Also if anyone has specific agenda items for the meeting please let her know by e-mail.

Old business

a.  Dated credit statement.  Jean Underwood distributed amended copies of the statement incorporating comments from a previous discussion.  She reported that she hasn’t gotten feedback from all departments yet, but decided to change the time frame to six years rather than the seven that was previously discussed to match the number of years that one department chose to flag courses to be evaluated.  Janet replied that the March 25 discussion had suggested a time period of 10 years might be appropriate.  Leslie reported that she polled her faculty by e-mail and though views were mixed, the consensus seemed to be seven years.  Leslie suggested that when this statement appears on the web that the age of credits be bolded so that the numbers are easier to read.  Members suggested that the second paragraph under the statement heading be omitted and information about the biology major be added to the list of departmental based majors.  The title of the first major should be Biochemistry (there is no Biochemistry, Molecular Biology and Biophysics major).  The second major has a typo.  The line should read “Ecology, Evolution and Behavior—students majoring in EEB….”  For Genetics, Cell Biology and Development, the remainder of the statement should read “Students must retake the following courses to receive credit if they were taken more than 10 years ago.”  Robin suggested that specific course numbers not be used in the GCD list since some students will have transfer courses in lieu of these.  Instead, she suggested that the list contain “courses in the following topics:…”  Stu reported that Mike Simmons had developed this list and Mike should be consulted before any changes are made in the list.  Stu added that there are two levels of understanding with respect to the list.  For students transferring into CBS with course work, the list can be generic, but for continuing CBS students, the list should be specific.  

Jean stated that our discussion thus far has dealt with students who have left the University and are now returning.  How do we treat those students who have had continuous enrollment but are slow in completing their degrees?  This probably should not be a problem since it shouldn’t be more than a few years since the student completed these upper division courses.  Robin asked how long a student could drop out and then return without having to be re-admitted to the University.  John replied that it used to be two terms, but SCEP is considering reducing the period to one term.  The University is trying to send a strong message that once you stop out, it’s difficult to get back in.  Stu said that he thinks the 13-credit rule will encourage students to drop out to earn enough money to pay for the increase in tuition.  Jean asked if Student Services could begin to implement any part of this policy because students are waiting for answers on this issue.  Members agreed that Student Services could implement those departmental policies that have been voted on by the departments.  Any not yet voted on must wait for the faculty vote.

b.  Other old business
i.  Janet reported that she has given our low enrollment policy to Dean Elde.

ii.  Janet distributed copies of a letter to Craig Swan concerning the residency requirement for the undergraduate degree program.  She explained that she had forgotten that this letter was to come from Dean Elde so she will change the closing before she gives it to the Dean.   She asked members to read the letter and respond to her if we having corrections or additions.  Leslie suggested the second to the last sentence in item number 2 read “….and significantly increase the cost of the degree and affect graduation rates.” There also was a suggestion to ask if the residency requirement itself should be revisited since some colleges do not seem to be enforcing it.

iii.  Leslie made a plea to Robin and John that the Dean’s office be made aware that when any educational issues are being discussed it is imperative that both Microbiology and Neurosciences be involved in the conversation.  Faculty in both departments are truly committed to the educational impact of what is going on in biology education, so please remember to include them in any future discussions!  Janet suggested that this includes inviting faculty from both departments to CBS All-College meetings whenever curricular issues are being discussed.   She suggested that all announcements be sent to either the department Chair or the Director of Undergraduate Students, so the information can be transmitted in a timely fashion.

iv.  Jane Phillips reported that important information about changes in CBS labs are not getting passed on to Jeff Thomas so that he can deal appropriately with course fees.  Apparently some  courses that have changed designators or dropped a cross-listing may not have had fees assessed.  Jeff Thomas is looking into that.  John apologized for his part in this and not knowing that Jeff has to be in the information loop.  John added that unfortunately there is no job manual for the Associate Dean to explain all of the things that he/she is responsible for knowing.  Jane stated that she was meeting this afternoon with Jeff to attempt to fix the problem.

New business

a.  Course modification—EEB 4609W, Ecosystem Ecology.  The request is to change the third lecture weekly to a discussion section and to have one section at the undergraduate level and the other at the grad level.  A potential problem is the student might not register for the appropriate section.  Anne noticed that there was an error in the listed times for both lecture and discussion sections; this should be from 9:00 to 9:50 a.m.  John wondered if it might be more efficient to divide this into two courses: EEB 4609W for undergraduates and EEB 5609 for grad students.  Janet suggested that EEB decide how to handle this.  A motion was made to approve the change from three lectures per week to two lectures plus a discussion section and it was unanimously approved.  

b.  New course proposal- EEB 3xxx and 5xxx, The Modeling of Nature and the Nature of Modeling.  These two courses (one for undergrads, the other for grad students) will meet together.  Robin noted that this would be a good course for many grad students.  Janet asked whether the availability of both 3 and 5 levels would encourage undergrads to try to get graduate credit.  Robin replied that depending upon their math ability some sophomores may be more able to succeed in this course than some grad students.  Since Claudia is already teaching the CBS version of Math 1282, she is probably grooming her students for this course.  Some members wondered if a different grading scale would be used for the two groups of students.  Stu suggested that grading would depend on how the course is taught.  Also the question was asked whether the 3xxx and 5xxx levels are more appropriate than a single 4xxx level or a 4xxx and 5xxx level.  John suggested that if she anticipates a significant number of grad students perhaps the level should be 3 and 5.  Anne was asked to check with Claudia and provide her responses at the next meeting.

c.  Final approval of EEB 4xxx, Telemetry/Animal Behavior (at Itasca).  We had approved this course pending approval of the EEB Curriculum Committee that has now also approved it.  John noted that this course will be taught as a Special Topics course this summer and will become a full-fledged course for the next academic year since the final approval was late in coming.

d.  Course equivalent form:  “in lieu of” versus “equivalent to”.  This item was prompted by an email from Pat Sherman in Student Services.  Students transferring courses from other institutions have to have a form completed describing how the previous courses compare to courses at the University.  Most instructors believe that other courses are not similar enough to count as “equivalent to” and so complete the transfer forms with the option “in lieu of.”   This presents problems in that courses deemed “equivalent to” will automatically transfer, but those deemed “in lieu of” must be evaluated each time the transfer is made.  The suggestion is that if 75% of the course material is identical, then the course be considered as “equivalent to”.    Members noted that a problem arises when the outside course has no lab, but the University course does.  When this happens, that fact is usually noted on the transfer form.  Since we ran out of time, we will consider this again at our next meeting.

The meeting adjourned at 10:15 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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